NEVADA STATE BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS AND LAND SURVEYORS
Minutes of the Professional Association Liaison Committee Meeting
Held virtually, Tuesday, December 8, 2020

Committee Chair Matthew Gingerich, PS, declaring a quorum present, called the meeting to order at
4:00pm. Doard members Tracy Larkin-Thomason, PE; and Lynette Russell, PE were in attendance.
Also participating were Patty Mamola, PE, Executive Director; Murray Blaney, Operations/Compliance;
and Louisa Kern, Administrative Assistant. The following industry participants were present:

Greg Phillips, NALS

Greg DeSart, NAQTC

Sam Palmer, Clark County
Mark Casey, ACEC

Tim McCoy, ACEC

Dave James, NSPE

Jason Higgins, NALS

Jamie Fitzgerald, city of Henderson
Lynn Nielson, city of Henderson
Randall Rice, ASCE

Jonathan Tull , NSPE

1. Meeting conducted by Matt Gingerich, call to order and roll call to determine presence of
quorum.

2. Public comment period

There was no public comment.
3. Introductions
Those participating introduced themselves.

4. Approval of September 28, 2020, Professional Association Liaison Committee meeting minutes

PAL-06 A motion was made by Mr Higgins, seconded by Mr Palmer to approve the September 28,
2020, PAL committee meeting minutes. The motion passed unanimously.

5. Discussion regarding quality of engineering and land surveying documents submitted to public
agencies (follow-up to March 4, 2020, May 14, 2020, July 15, 2020, and September 28, 2020 PAL
Committee meeting discussions).

Mr Gingerich said this meeting follows on from the very productive session held September 28, 2020,
where after discussion, Mr DeSart summarized the points in to seven areas of focus involving
agencies, the professional associations, and the board.

Ms Mamola said after identifying the takeaways, she asked the committee to consider what the next
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steps should be - and posed questions to the committee members to discuss. Do the agencies just
want to run with it on their own now? Do we want to continue the discussion with this meeting, or do
we want to table it and come back at a future date? She added there were areas that professional
associations were going to consider, and also what role the committee would want the board to play
in the process.

Ms Mamola said to date the board had introduced the meeting topic in its last newsletter and
indicated that there would be follow-up information in a future newsletter. The Blue Book was also
highlighted as a great resource for how to create or have a quality set of plans and reminded people
where in the Blue Book to find that material. (https://nvbpels.org/pdfs/2020-BLUE-BOOK.pdf)

She added the third thing the board was going to consider at some point, was does the board want to
getin that gray area of doing something other than discipline, like continuing education directed at
licensees who are falling short of agency quality requirements. Ms Mamola said the initial discussion
on the topic will be with the legislative committee and then maybe at the full board to initiate
direction to staff. She continued to say this “gray area” would be new ground for the board, but it may
not be necessarily needed if the agencies take some of the actions proposed, like developing their
own in-house training on what is wanted for quality submittals and some of the problem areas that
agencies are seeing and that it would be required training for repeat offenders.

Mr Nielson said he can give input on behalf of the city of Henderson and what action is being taken.
He said workshops are planned - in fact a workshop is being held tomorrow with the home builders.
He added the city needed a little bit more time to figure out how it’s going to take some of this
information back and incorporate it into training videos/materials that help engineers make a better
submittal for the city of Henderson. Mr Neilson said the public works side was discussing a possible
study relating to fees - and whether the form taken is incentive or disincentive - but the study
discussions are ongoing. Mr Neilson said, to the questions Ms Mamola posed, the city of Henderson
would like to keep the topic active and needs time to develop a course of action.

Mr Fitzgerald said adding to Mr Neilson’s comments, we are looking at creating possibly a valley-wide
training that we can create and record in our council chambers and put that out for people to view
and watch. Talks are underway but it will take some time to do that. Mr Fitzgerald said we're also still
looking at adding some sort of added fee or revising our fee structure. On the building side we do have
fees that come in if they go beyond a certain number of reviews, but we don’t currently have that on
the public works side - the civil side. We have it for drainage studies and traffic studies but not for civil
plans.

Mr Fitzgerald said a common theme from the initial discussions with this group and the home
builders, was the emergence of new comments in each stage of the review process and that
comments are not being fully addressed at each phase. In response to that feedback, we have set up a
new committee just earlier today actually to talk about how we're communicating our comments
back to the customers because there's a concern that possibly they literally aren't seeing these
comments because of our new electronic processes and doing our markups in Bluebeam - and if the
licensee is not using Bluebeam, if they're using other software, are the markups not be being
conveyed to them properly. We have some more evaluation on our end to do to make sure that our
comments are getting through and can be viewed.
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Mr Fitzgerald added we're going to implement a requirement for them to include not just the new set
of plans or revised set of plans, but also a comment summary and a response to comments for
everything that we put on there. He said we've got a few things that we're working on putting into
place before we can tackle the question of whether or not to increase our fees or change our fees.

Mr Gingerich said it would be hard to argue with the concept of having additional fees for multiple
reviews, but what about the potential for incentives for getting it right the first time or second time?

Mr Fitzgerald said the way our fee structure is set up now, it's actually built on three reviews. So the
idea is that you get three reviews for the fee that you pay and then now if you go beyond that, we're
looking at tacking on an additional percentage. What we initially discussed, and this may still be an
option, is lowering that initial fee just a little on the Civil side. Our fee structure is based on two and a
quarter percent of the project cost. We may lower that a little and make that two percent and then
every review that goes beyond the third review tack on an extra quarter percent. He added more
research will be needed in terms of what that looks like in real world numbers before we can make a
decision.

Mr Palmer said from Clark County’s point of view we can do the extra time to talk and discuss the key
issues. We have our new electronic system everybody is trying to learn it right now it's going to take
us a little while to get comfortable with e-permit hub software. Once we are to where we want to be,
then we can go back to the issues, who's having troubles, not doing complete work, etc.

Mr Fitzgerald said, just as a brief side note, we received an email from the city of North Las Vegas last

week saying that they implemented a re-fee on their civil plans - which they didn't have before either.
That’s indicates it's a valley-wide thing that is happening because they just said any review that goes

beyond a third review will get a re-fee up to 50% of the original fee.

Mr DeSart said one of the agency action items was the idea of having a required meeting after the
third review that would go maybe along with additional fees, and was curious if there was any interest
or traction on that idea from the agencies, because | think the industry seem to be interested..

Mr Fitzgerald replied that is another one of the things that we’re considering, going back to that
structure where if a project goes does go to a third review and there are still comments that a meeting
would be mandatory. We haven't made a lot of progress on it, but it is one of the things we're
considering.

Mr Nielson said on the building side if it goes to the 4th review, in other words at the end of the third
review, thatis when the meeting would take place. And yes, we're discussing if it's going to be a fourth
submittal that triggers a meeting as a requirement to be sure that the submittal can actually be
submitted appropriately. He added that actually fits within our existing fee structure. The fees are
also based upon three reviews on the building side, and if it takes more than three reviews, you have
to pay for any additional review.

Mr Gingerich said looking at the list of the seven items, from the associations point of view, the

opportunity for training - and it is a win for professionals. There's built-in topics for your
organizations to provide continuing education.
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Mr DeSart agreed. The education and communication piece was a factor identified across the board
that could apply to the associations. They could get speakers from the entities to come talk about
issues, and maybe board members could also present on the topic. | know we're not having real
luncheons yet, but we're having virtual luncheons which in some cases could have better
participation if everybody can get the word out.

Mr Gingerich said from his experience on the survey side when we've had a sponsored luncheon, and
have had a County Surveyor speak, the dialogue is always been fantastic.

Mr DeSart said the second point which was under the board's action items - communication and
education - which is also along those same lines, he suggested that with reset of board’s public
outreach that a specific topic on the quality of engineering plan submittals be incorporated into the
program.

Mr James said this topic did come up at the previous NSPE board and foundation meeting and they
discussed the possibility of having a workshop or training on this topic. It is of great interest to NSPE
to support improving the standard of practice in the valley and we'd be happy to do that in
partnership with other professional organizations and partnership with NALS and ASCE.

Mr Gingerich thanked everyone for their comments and said we are in consensus to keep this item on
the agenda along with the summary of action items as guide for future PAL committee meetings.

6. Discussion of changes to Nevada Revised Statutes 625 and 327 and Nevada Administrative
Code 625, 327, and 329 to update laws and rules

Mr Gingerich reviewed the status of regulatory amendments to chapter 625 proposed by the board
and outlined the next steps in the process.

7. Discussion of Digital Signature/Electronic Submittal Working Group

Mr Gingerich reported on the progress of the Digital Signature/Electronic Submittal Taskforce. He said
the group, made up of a number of public agencies and consulting engineers, have collaborated to
produce a guide to electronic submittals and digital signatures. He added that the guide (a pdf
document) is available for viewing and download from the board’s website (see link below).
https://nvbpels.org/pdfs/Digital-Signature-Guide-FINAL.pdf

8. Discussion of Nevada State Board of Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors public
outreach efforts

Ms Mamola said with the board having revised and approved the executive summary of its updated
strategic plan, a public outreach committee meeting is scheduled on January 6, 2021, to discuss the
scope for the next
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